MC/08/61
World Methodist Council Executive Meeting – 2007

The British Committee of the World Methodist Conference submits the following summary report to the Methodist Council of the Executive Meeting of the World Methodist Council held in Australia,  September 15th-19th 2007. A copy of the full minutes of the meeting, along with the accompanying reports has been sent to the J.S.G. 

In Partnership..

The Methodist/Wesleyan family is currently represented in 138 countries, it includes more than 75 million persons, and it is still growing. The World Methodist Council exists 'to strengthen and uphold the global connections in the Wesleyan Tradition, to promote understanding and unity in the Methodist/Wesleyan family, to foster participation in the ecumenical movement, to clarify theological and moral standards, to encourage evangelism in every land and to identify priorities in the Methodist Movement.'
 The 2007 World Methodist Council Executive meeting was attended by over 160  elected representatives from member Churches of the World Methodist Council.  The British Methodist Church sent 16 of the 18 representatives previously appointed by Conference to serve on the WMC committee. This number, whilst significantly lower than for previous executive meetings, nonetheless allowed the British Committee to play a full part in the work of the eight standing committees of the Council as well as in the main plenary sessions. 

One of the purposes of the executive is to consider the requests of Churches wishing to become members of the World Methodist Council and make recommendations to the full council when it next meets. (See Appendix 1) On this occasion, Dr. George Freeman Secretary of the WMC and Rev. Jill van de Geer of the Methodist Church of New Zealand, jointly recommended the Wesleyan Methodist Church of New Zealand as a member of the World Methodist Council. A representative of that Church, Rev. Edgar Hornblow, was present. Rev. Jill van de Geer stated that the application for membership came with the full and loving support of the Methodist Church of New Zealand. The executive approved the recommendation. On such occasions as these it is always exceptionally helpful to have at least one member of the British WMC Committee who is also linked directly to the World Church office.

In spite of the expressed desire to increase the ways in which the Methodist family can work together, there is still a shortage of ministers wanting to undertake a ministerial exchange. 

The exchange programme is jointly administered by Dawn Edwards from the British Methodist Church and David Schmuck from the UMC. Their report detailed the exchanges that are currently arranged for the forthcoming year and issued a challenge for more ministers to participate in this life-changing ministry enhancing opportunity. Although English tends to be the dominant language, there is now sufficient diversity within British Methodism to enable the Church to play a leading role in actively encouraging exchanges with other countries than America, Canada and Australia.

In addition to its partnership with other Churches in the World Methodist family, the World Methodist Council shares the British Methodist Church's commitment to ecumenism. The Ecumenics and Dialogue standing committee hears and reflects on reports concerning the current state of existing dialogues and makes recommendations regarding which new dialogues should be considered for the benefit of the wider Methodist family. (Appendix 3) The British Methodist Church has played a significant role in the past with regard to this work and we are pleased to inform the council that this will continue. The Revd Karen Jobson was asked at this council if she would be willing to serve the WMC over the next quinquennium as a member of the ongoing Salvation Army Methodist Dialogue.

The dialogue committee spent some time formulating a policy which was adopted by the council to provide a greater degree of accountability and transparency in the processes by which people are selected to participate in international dialogues. It also recognised the importance of mentoring new people into this very important responsibility in the Church. (Appendix 2)

The value of the WMC's ecumenical skills was made evident by the ability of the council to appoint a small sub-committee to visit the Brazilian Methodist Church and offer it mediation and advice as it discerns a way of overcoming the present block in ecumenical relations with the Roman Catholic Church. In the light of the concerns expressed, Bishop Paulo Ayres Mattos from Brazil was also added to the International Catholic Methodist Dialogue. This fact, along with a fuller report of the work of the dialogue committee was sent to Gareth Powell as the future convenor of the Ecumenics sub-group of the Faith and Order committee. 

At this executive, the decision was also taken to create a new standing committee to address issues of inter-faith dialogue. This was deemed necessary given the impact of religious pluralism on world as well as Church affairs.

The primary work of this particular executive meeting however was to begin the strategic review of the aims and purposes of the World Methodist Council and Conference given the changes in size and representation of the world Methodist family over the last 50 years. Whilst Methodism may be in decline in the Western world, it is growing at an impressive rate in both Asia and Africa. The constitution and goals of the WMC therefore need to be updated to reflect the increased diversity of the Methodist family and  provide a greater degree of transparency and accountability.  The WMC is now committed to ensuring that its internal committees and structures are appropriately representative of the newer members of the Methodist family. 

The executive committee's exploratory deliberations on these matters were led by Professor Richard Heizenrater. It became evident from the various discussions throughout the course of the week that there is a genuine desire by member Churches for Methodism to be able to work as a  united 'world' community on certain issues such as evangelism and ecumenism.  The ability to 'build one another up in love' through such a body as the WMC is greatly valued, particularly by the newer members of the Methodist Family. 

One of the ways in which the WMC believes that it is able to support the World Methodist family is through its support of world Methodist heritage sites. Dr. John Barrett, on behalf of the World Methodist Council Officers, brought a proposal which was unanimously agreed, to double the World Methodist Council contribution to the Epworth Rectory to $20,000 per year. Dr. Robert Williams, on behalf of the United Methodist Commission on Archives and History, stated the Commission is prepared to make a $10,000 gift to be used for the immediate expenses of the Rectory. Further suggestions were made with regard to fund-raising to cover the current shortfall of £30,000 per anum. 

God-centred worship and prayer.

The executive committee were hosted by the Wesley Mission Centre, Sydney and were given a warm welcome by the staff of the mission centre and its CEO the Revd Keith Garner.  Each day began with worship led by different members of the World Methodist family and on Sunday morning, the executive accepted the invitation of over 15 congregations of the Uniting Church of Australia in Sydney to preach and share in worship. Two of the British representatives, Ruby Beech and Angela Shier-Jones were amongst those invited to preach in the Churches in and around Sydney. On the Sunday Evening, the executive was able to participate in an act of worship at the Mission Centre, led by the Revd Keith Garner which was also broadcast on national and cable television. 

It is the responsibility of the liturgy standing committee led by Dr. Swee Hong Lim, to oversee the worship offered at the World Methodist Conference and ensure that it is accessible, representative of Methodist diversity and tradition, and that it gives glory to God.  At this meeting of the executive, the committee took the decision to play a more proactive role in between Conferences by sharing good liturgical practice amongst member Churches. It intends to explore the possibility of offering web based resources to member churches in the area of worship and liturgy possibly through the World Methodist Council web site. Where possible, the committee will also explore the possibility of putting such of these materials in publications as a means of strengthening the bonds of fellowship we share as one communion in Christ Jesus. In order for such endeavours to come to fruition, member churches' participation and tangible support are critical. 

The Worship and Liturgy resources group of the Faith and Order committee received a report of the WMC's committee's work and intention via our representative to this standing committee.

Nurturing a culture which is people-centred and flexible

The challenges facing education and family life, as well as the real pain that theological division can cause were highlighted in the reports of the Education, Family Life and Theological Education standing committees. In particular, the Family Life Committee reminded the World Methodist family of the need to continue to explore those issues which affect families worldwide. It highlighted four main areas:

Health care eg child and maternal health, abortion and teen-pregnancy, HJV/AIDS and other

infectious diseases, the right! access to healthcare and education.

Social issues eg. racism and all forms of discrimination, sexual exploitation, poverty and hunger,

secularism, gambling, migration and immigration, materialism and education.

Violence eg  abuse (child/domestic! senior! physical! mental! sexual), effects of war on families, alcohol and drug related violence, economics, education.

Environmental issues eg.  waste management, clean air and water, preservation of natural resources, global warming, education.

The Youth committee echoed the concerns with regard to youth participation which are currently being expressed in the British Methodist Church. To begin the process of addressing the issue, they brought  a proposal to the executive which was subsequently passed, for a paid youth and young adult coordinator to be appointed to work full time from 2011 for the WMC.  (The post is to be part-time during the 2006-11 quinquennium) The person would be engaged to 'serve as the channel of coordination and communication among national and regional youth and young adult organizations belonging to the methodist and Welseyan traditions.' The British Methodist Youth executive received a report of the WMC's Youth committee's proposals and work via our representative to this standing committee. (Appendix 4)

Supporting community development and action for justice, especially among the most deprived and poor.

The value of being a World Wide family is perhaps easiest to recognise through the work of the social and international affairs standing committee. The committee acts firstly as a prophetic voice, calling the Church to attend to its task of stewarding creation and working for justice for all.

On this particular occasion, the committee reminded the executive of the 2006 WMC Resolution to support the UN Millennium Development Goals which are to :

o Eradicate extreme poverty & hunger

o Achieve universal primary education

o Promote gender equality & empower women

o Reduce child mortality

o Improve maternal health

o Combat HIV/AIDS, malaria & other diseases

o Ensure environmental sustainability

o Develop global partnerships for development

In addition, the committee has called for each member church of the WMC to undertake a focused commitment to at least one of the Millennium Goals between now and the next meeting of the WMC in Durbin, South Africa in 2011. This was brought to the attention of the Connexional team through the report of our representative to this standing committee. 

Several other resolutions were brought to the executive following the work of the social and international affairs Committee, one of which concerned climate change and the importance of the Kyoto protocol. This resulted in a letter being sent on behalf of the executive of the WMC to the governments of China and America. The letters pointed out the place of importance that the Countries hold in the family of nations and the collective responsibility for the sustainability of the planet. 

The report of the World Federation of Methodist and Uniting Church women demonstrated how active women are in the work of the kingdom all over the world. In particular, it highlighted the need for the Church to address the issue of rape and violence against women. All WMC members were urged to participate in the  'Thursdays in Black' movement which was started by the World Council of Churches in the 1980s. This campaign has already received some advertisement in the UK through the work of Network and the WFMUCW's stand at Conference. More could perhaps be done through the web-site and the Gender Justice committee.

Developing confidence in evangelism and in the capacity to speak of God and faith in ways that make sense to all involved

The WMC is supported in its work by a passionate evangelism Committee, committed to enabling, encouraging and strengthening the World Methodist Movement to do the work of evangelism, and carry out the ministry of Christ in the world. Since the last Conference in Seoul, the Evangelism committee has continued to develop the vision presented there in five key areas:

• Multiplying the Witnesses

• Connecting Congregations

• Training Indigenous Leaders

• Developing Resources

• Encouraging Prayer

Since 2001, the committee has encouraged the Methodist family to follow the “Wesleyan

Pattern of Prayer and Fasting.” During specific times, Churches are called upon to encourage their people to engage in this “means of grace.” Over 100,000 bookmarks have been provided to Churches detailing this program of prayer and fasting. The Regional Secretaries of the evangelism committee, through the executive meeting also called on the World Methodist Family to “Pray for Peace” on the first Sunday in Advent. (This was followed through in the British Methodist Church via the Methodist Church Web-Site and the Vice-President's advertisement of the event in her letters and blog page.) (Appendix 5) A full report of the committee's work and their future plans as outlined at the executive was sent to the Connexional Evangelism committee by our representative at this standing committee.

Conclusion

In the Chairpersons' report, Revd John Barrett stressed again both the potential of the WMC to be a force for good in the world, and the necessity of it being a more transparent and accountable body. This executive meeting succeeded in addressing many of the issues which will enable the WMC to begin to achieve those objectives. The determination to open its structures and committees to the newer members of the Methodist family, to listen to what is being said by member Churches and act with one accord wherever possible was evident throughout the meeting. The members of the British Methodist Church on each of the standing committees have ensured that the aims and objectives of the WMC Council have been shared with the appropriate Connexional officers so that they can be disseminated throughout the Connexion as necessary. The evidence suggests that with continued support in this time of transition, the WMC will be even better equipped to assist the British Methodist Church to 'concentrate its prayers, resources, imagination and commitments' on its priority: 'To proclaim and affirm its conviction of God's love in Christ, for us and for all the world; and renew confidence in God's presence and action in the world and in the Church.' We commend the work of the WMC to the Council.

Appendix 1

Guidelines for Membership in World Methodist Council

The World Methodist Council links the family of Methodist and related United (Uniting) Churches.

Through the Council, churches whose roots are traced to the Wesleys in the 18th Century Connect by

listening to and learning from one another, offering mutual encouragement and engaging in united

witness in the ministry of making disciples of Jesus Christ The World Methodist Council seeks to

strengthen and uphold the global connections in the Wesleyan tradition, to promote understanding and unity in the Methodist! Wesleyan family, to foster participation in the ecumenical movement, to clarify theological and moral standards, to encourage evangelism in every land and to identify priorities in the Methodist movement

Eligibility for Membership

Churches in the Wesleyan/Methodist tradition are eligible for membership in World Methodist

Council.

• Provided the doctrine of the particular church is in keeping with the traditional standards of

Methodist doctrine,

• Affirming the Holy Scriptures of the Old and New Testament as the primary rule of faith and

practice and the center of theological reflection, Professing of the ancient ecumenical creeds, the Apostles and Nicene Creed.

• Provided the church has a measure of autonomy, history and strength in its particular country and/or situation

Application for Membership:

Process for applying for membership:

• Governing body of said church applies to the World Methodist Council for membership,

presenting its history, statement of faith, and dimensions of ministry.

• The Officers of World Methodist Council or designated group of Officers meet with officials of the church applying for membership

• Officers of World Methodist Council recommend acceptance to the World Methodist Council or, in the years when the World Methodist Council does not meet, to any meeting of the Executive Committee of the WMC.

• The World Methodist Council or Executive Committee approves church for full membership in the WMC.

Responsibilities of Membership:

Membership in World Methodist Council includes the following responsibilities:

• An acceptance of the purpose and constitution of the World Methodist Council.

• The sending of representatives to the World Methodist Council/Conference and Executive

Committee meetings.

• The financial support of the work of the World Methodist Council,

including annual contributions to the ongoing ministry of the Council

• The promotion of the work and ministry of the World Methodist Council in member church.

• The seeking to establish fellowship with member churches of World Methodist Council in the region and/or country.

Appendix 2

World Methodist Council Executive, Sydney 2007

STANDING COMMITTEE ON ECUMENICS AND DIALOGUES

(Abbreviated report)

The Council Handbook gives the following as our mandate:

To foster Methodist participation in the ecumenical movement and to promote the unity of the

Methodist witness in that movement.

We are currently pursuing two formal dialogues as representatives of this world communion body of

Methodists, namely, with the Roman Catholic Church, and with the Salvation Army. The Standing Committee spent some time considering the way in which dialogues are organized and the teams appointed. In particular, the Standing Committee asks that responsibility lies primarily within its hands. We agreed on the following points:

That those who serve us in the work of ecumenical dialogue should

- broadly represent (both denominationally and regionally) the Methodist family;

- know the Methodist tradition well and be able to interpret it imaginatively;

- know well the current issues in the ecumenical movement (or are open to learn about them) and can operate in this wider context;

- have the skills to prepare and present papers on aspects of these issues for use within the dialogue process.

In each team there should be both recognized theological scholars, and those who have the potential for future leadership. 

We believe that it is an advantage to have some who are members of this Council, and that at least the Methodist Co-Chair should be able to attend the Council and report on progress.

We agreed on this statement of process: that the Standing Committee Chairperson, after gathering names from the Standing Committee according to the criteria we have outlined, and consultation with the General Secretary, and as appropriate, with the Coordinator of Dialogues (Dr. Wainwright) and the Chair of the particular Dialogue, should name the final constitution of the Methodist participants.

Appendix 3

Report to the Executive Committee of the World Methodist Council and its standing committee on

ecumenism and dialogues, September 2007

From Geoffrey Wainwright (WMC Coordinator of Dialogues)

Dialogue with the Roman Catholic Church

Grace Given You in Christ — Catholics and Methodists Reflect Further on the Church” was presented to the World Methodist Council at Seoul, Korea, in July 2006, and simultaneously to the Holy See. The WMC “receive[d] with gratitude this Report”; “encourage[d] member churches to study closely the theological foundations laid in the Report and to explore in their own circumstances the practical possibilities for the exchange of gifts recommended in chapter 4”; . and “authorize[d] a further round in the dialogue with the stated final aim of ‘full communion in faith, mission, and sacramental life.”’

The “Seoul Report” has since met with very favorable attention from the ecumenically interested across a wide spectrum. Its “maturity” has been specially appreciated, as has also its move towards a more embodied “exchange of gifts” as well as its recognition of the need for continuing work on the “exchange of ideas”.

The officers of the Joint Commission (the two co-chairs, Geoffrey Wainwright and Bishop Michael

Putney; and the two co-secretaries, Dr. George Freeman and Monsignor Donald Bolen) met in November 2006 — and, after consultation with others, have proposed the following agenda for the next round:

Over successive phases of our dialogue, a cluster of issues have emerged and recurred which in many cases were seen to be less divisive than first imagined, yet required further attention if a complete convergence was to be attained. These include the ‘sacramental’ nature of the Church; the number of the sacraments; the sacramentality of ordination and the priestly nature of ordained ministry; the apostolic succession in ministry; the role of bishops in the transmission of faith through time; the sacrificial nature of the Eucharist. In order to address these questions, we propose that the next phase of our dialogue begin with the fundamental notion of the Church’s sacramentality. Through an exploration of sacramentality, we hope to find grounds for further convergence which will enable a more fruitful resolution of the particular questions listed above. Theological notions/categories such as human participation in divine reality, assurance concerning the working of grace for salvation (Nairobi Report, § §74-75), and the priesthood of Jesus Christ which is shared by the baptized and the ordained, will presumably play an important part in our treatment of sacramentality and the issues listed above.

Both the Catholic and the Methodist sides of the Joint Commission will include some new members. On the Methodist side, the past services of Mrs. Gillian Kingston, Bishop Scott Jones, Bishop Zablon

Nthamburi, and Professor Helmut Nausner are hereby gratefully acknowledged. The Commission will

hold its first meeting of the quinquennium in October/November 2007 at the Ecumenical Community of Bose in Northern Italy.

In late June and early July 2007, some public stir was caused by an internal document from the Roman Congregation for the Doctrine of the Faith aimed at clarifying for Catholic theologians the Catholic doctrine concerning the Church. I spent considerable time and energy assuring inquirers that this document in no way impeded the continuing ecumenical dialogues in which the Roman Catholic Church takes part. I tried to highlight a fact which the secular Press had ignored — namely that, according to its own teaching, the Roman Catholic Church, while declaring that the One Church of Christ “subsists in” itself, also declares the One Church to be “present and at work” (ad est et operatur) in other churches and ecclesial communities; and that the theme of “ecclesiology” is a matter for continuing dialogue, on which, for instance, progress has been made in the WMC / Catholic Commission.

WMC Association with the Lutheran/Catholic Joint Declaration on the Doctrine of Justification

Again, at Seoul in 2006, the World Methodist Council approved the Methodist Statement of Association with the JDDJ and authorized its signature by His Eminence Sunday Mbang and Dr. George Freeman.

The Statement was welcomed by the Roman Catholic Church and the Lutheran World Federation, and their distinguished representatives joined in the tripartite ceremony to sign the Official Common

Affirmation: Cardinal Walter Kasper and Cardinal Soo-hwan Kim for the Catholic Church, Dr. Ishmael

Noko and the Rev. Sven Oppegaard for the Lutheran World Federation. The signing was welcomed by a standing ovation from the members of the World Methodist Conference and the spontaneous singing of the doxology, “Praise God From Whom All Blessings Flow.”

This event has also attracted favorable attention in the ecumenical world, not least as an example of how a further partner may become associated with an achievement pioneered by others. One further step will entail a close scriptural study of the justification by a small number of biblical scholars from each party, with a view to furthering the way of the agreed doctrine in the preaching and teaching of our churches.

Dialogue with the Salvation Army

At Seoul, the World Methodist Council welcomed from Dr. Paul Chilcote the Report from the

International Dialogue between the Salvation Army and the WMC.

Dr. Chilcote chairs this dialogue on the WMC side, and he reports that “the Co-Chairs and Co-Secretaries of the WMC/Salvation Army Dialogue have engaged in conversation during the past months with regard to the next round of talks. As a consequence of the reconstitution of the Salvation Army team, the next phase of conversations will involve new membership around the table and expanded teams on both sides of the Dialogue. The following dates have been set for the sessions: March 30-April 1,2009 (Sunbury Court, London, hosted by the SA) and March 2 1-23, 2011 (hosted by the WMC). In 2009, the Dialogue is most likely to explore the themes of mission and evangelism.”

Dr. Chilcote will be present at the meeting of the WMC Executive Committee in Sydney, Australia, and will thus give his substantive report in person.

Relations with the Anglican Communion

In the 1990s a full and formal dialogue took place between the World Methodist Council and the

Anglican Communion. It came to an end in 1998, when the Lambeth Conference of Anglican Bishops

declared itself unable to accept the principal recommendations of the joint report, “Sharing in the

Apostolic Communion,” by which Methodists and Anglicans would have formally recognized their

respective churches as belonging in the one apostolic Church of Jesus Christ (the World Methodist

Council, at Rio de Janeiro in 1996, had unanimously endorsed the Report and adopted its recommendations).

Instead, the Anglican Bishops proposed a much looser project which would monitor relations-between Anglicans and Methodists in the various parts of the world. Oft-repeated efforts on my part to bring senior Anglican Bishops and the Anglican Consultative Council to state more precisely what they have in mind and to negotiate practical ways of proceeding have produced no results.

Meanwhile, the Methodist Church in Great Britain and the Methodist Church in Ireland have entered into “covenant relations” with the Church of England and the Church of Ireland respectively. And in the United States, the United Methodist Church and the Episcopal Church have entered into an arrangement of communion.

Dr. Robert Gribben, who chairs the WMC standing committee on dialogues and ecumenism, has

undertaken a fresh initiative towards the Anglicans, and he will make his own interim report on that.

The rest of the Christian world looks anxiously on as the Anglican Communion faces its internal

controversies — as may be seen, for instance, in the statement issuing from the WMC Executive

Committee’s meeting at Port Elizabeth, South Africa, in September 2004.

Relations with the Orthodox Churches

In the 1 990s, exploratory conversations took place between the WMC and the Ecumenical Patriarchate of Constantinople, which produced the informatory study booklet, “Orthodox and Methodists”. Before the Orthodox can take the next step towards an official doctrinal dialogue, all autocephalous and autonomous Orthodox Churches must give their approval. And we still await word from His All-Holiness Patriarch Bartholomew on that question.

Meanwhile, at the less formal level of “spiritual conversations” it is good to report of several such being held at the initiative of Dr. S T Kimbrough (while at the UMC’s GBGM) and St Vladimir’s Orthodox Theological Seminary, New York. These meetings have included participants from a wider range of Methodist and Orthodox churches and have resulted in substantial book publications.

Oxford Institute of Methodist Theological Studies

At the meeting of OIMTS in August 2007 the organizers gladly scheduled the traditional evening’s

session on ecumenical dialogues. Brief reports were heard from — as above —Dr. Paul Chilcote,

Monsignor Donald Bolen, Dr. Robert Gribben, and myself, and healthy discussion took place in and

around the session.

Other possible dialogues and relations

The Baptist World Alliance has expressed a desire for dialogue with the WMC, and plans exist for an

initial exploratory meeting. Dr. Freeman and Dr. Gribben will give further information.
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Youth and Young Adult Committee Meeting Report

15th – 19th Sept 2007

Dear Brothers and Sister we greet you in the name of Jesus Christ. We present the Youth and Young

Adult Committee Meeting Report

• Where are the youth??? – We believe that having more youth and young adults involved in the life of the Council will enable it to function better and relate to a wider audience. We are deeply saddened that there are many fewer young people on this executive committee than in the last quinquennium. It’s essential that member churches send youth and young adults as part of their delegation. The Youth and Young Adults Committee is able to co-opt ‘At large’ members onto itself before the next Executive meeting, but we will need nominations from member churches.

• We have also been working on the proposal for a youth and young adult coordinator. The

proposal will be presented after this report by Ms. Kori Beaman on behalf of the Special Task

Force. We strongly support the recommendations which we think are vital for the functioning of youth and young adults programs. It’s hard too stress how important this new position will be.

• We are planning for an International Methodist Young Leaders Seminar to take place in 2011 in South Africa prior to the World Methodist Conference in Durban. Unfortunately the last Seminar planned for 2006 had to be cancelled due to lack of support. So this time we need to strongly encourage member churches for their support (both financially and in promoting awareness of the seminar). Helping to organize the Seminar will be one of the key tasks of the new Coordinator.

• We will also be working on regional Networking – We want to build better relationships with the regional Youth Methodist Networks which are the following: Youth Council of Evangelical Methodist Churches in Latin America and The Caribbean, Asian Methodist Youth Network, West African Youth Network, Southern African Youth Network, East African Youth Network, and European Methodist Youth Council.

• We will be updating the website very soon: Adding photos and brief information on Committee members, News, and events from each youth networks.www.worldmethodistyouth.org

• Our Vision – In 2016, we will hold a World Methodist Youth and Young Adult Conference (prior to WMC Conference) organized by a full-time Youth and Young Adult Coordinator and the Youth and Young Adult Committee

Appendix 5 

Report of the Evangelism Committee.

The 19th quintennial World Methodist Conference meeting in Seoul, Korea, in July 2006, gave strong

affirmation to the ministry of World Methodist Evangelism. Members of the Council declared

Evangelism as the priority for the next five years! In response to the message, “The Bells are Ringing,”

persons at the World Conference received bells signifying their commitment to be a “bell ringer so that the world may know Jesus Christ.”

The ministry of World Methodist Evangelism, which began more than three decades ago, is passionately committed to enabling, encouraging and strengthening the World Methodist Movement to do the work of evangelism, to carry out the ministry fully in the world. This unique ministry seeks to fulfill the vision:

“To see the Methodist Movement alive, vibrant, growing

and yearning to spread and proclaim the good news of Jesus Christ.”

This is a dynamic movement which God has raised up to do its part in spreading the gospel in the whole world. The Methodist/Wesleyan family is in 138 countries and includes more than 75 million persons, and it is growing in persons and in ministry! We celebrate what God is doing through this ministry. We rejoice in the marvelous growth of the World Methodist family during the past two decades.

As we come to this first meeting of the World Evangelism Division in a new quinquennium, for us as

leaders in World Evangelism, it is a time of tremendous responsibilities, enormous possibilities and great urgency. Since our meeting in Seoul, we have continued to live into the World Evangelism vision in five key areas of ministry:

• Multiplying the Witnesses

• Connecting Congregations

• Training Indigenous Leaders

• Developing Resources

• Encouraging Prayer

Multiplying the Witnesses

Faith-Sharing Initiative

One of our greatest challenges is to multiply the faith-sharers of the gospel who have confidence and competence to witness to the name of Jesus Christ. The Faith-Sharing Initiative was launched in 1996 with the release of the Faith-Sharing New Testament. A decade later there are one half million copies in English and it is published in 38 languages. Currently we are in the process translating the FSNT in the Vietnamese language.

World Evangelism is committed to multiplying the witnesses of Christ through teaching in the graceful pattern for sharing Christian faith. Since Seoul, major Faith-Sharing Training Events Have been held in:

Memphis Annual Conference

South Carolina (Cornerstone Celebration)

Dakotas Annual Conference

Latvia for Leaders and Pastors

Faith-Sharing New Testament published in Latvian language

8th WMEI International Seminar

Rio Conference, Brazil for Pastors and Spouses Will be held in 2007 and 2008

Traverse City, Michigan District for Pastors/Lay Leaders

North Georgia Annual Conference

Paraguay for South America Pastors/Leaders


North Alabama District for Pastors/Leaders

Indiana Annual Conference

South Africa for Leaders

West Virginia Annual Conference

Ukraine and Russia Districts


Faith-Sharing New Testament Revised and being published in Russian Language

World Evangelism is committed to “Multiplying the witnesses of Christ Jesus through Word, Deed and Sign.” The following ministries reflect the ministry of holistic evangelism and fully proclaim the good news of Christ Jesus:

EvangeMed Offering Christ, the Healer and access to medical care

EvangeBread Offering Christ, the Bread of Life, through serving hot meals

EvangeBicy Offering Christ through the ministry of lay missioners

Evangelists in Africa

Since Seoul, World Evangelism, connecting with the Kaaga Synod of the Methodist Church in Kenya,

has been providing prayer and support for young evangelists “on the ground.” Facing a great challenge for the hearts and minds, especially the young people, the church is selecting, training, mentoring and deploying young evangelists to work with schools and youth across the region. Five evangelists are already working and additional evangelists will be appointed in the coming months. The witnesses of Christ Jesus are being multiplied especially among the young people in East Africa.

Training Leaders

Training leaders is a major ministry of World Methodist Evangelism. For more than two decades we

have been training indigenous, front-line missionaries of the gospel who, in turn, teach and multiply the ministry of evangelism by leading persons to commitment to Christ Jesus and training them in Christian discipleship.

World Methodist Evangelism Institute

In June, 2007, we celebrated the 25th Anniversary of WMEI. Bishop Robert Fannin welcomed key

persons in the history of WMEI including President and Mrs. James Laney, Dean and Mrs. Jim Waites,

Dr. George and Barbara Morris and Dr. Daniel and Lil Hankey who expressed praise for the ministry of the Institute. A plaque of appreciation was presented to Dr. Winston Worrell for his work of 15 years with WMEI, and the World Ambassador of Evangelism Award was given to Dr. Maxie Dunnam for his 20 years of leadership in World Evangelism.

WMEI, a unique ministry, is the primary arm of training key leaders in the Methodist Movement for the work of evangelism. The Anniversary Celebration was held at Simpsonwood Retreat Center during the 8th INTERNATIONAL SEMINAR with the theme, “DEVELOPING MISSIONARY

CONREGATIONS—THAT THE WORLD MAY KNOW JESUS CHRIST.” Two hundred and sixty five delegates from 62 countries over eight days, worshiped, studied the Bible, shared in small Wesley groups and heard lecturers including: Bishop Paulo Lockmann, Ms. Maimunah Natasha, Dr. J. C. Park, Bishop Robert Solomon, Dr. Howard Mellor, Bishop Mvume Dandala, Bishop Lawi Imathiu,

Ms. Fabiola Grandon, Rev. Jamal Bryant, Bishop Violet Fisher and Dr. Michael Green

The response to the Seminar has been very positive. Some of these responses include:

• The Seminar provided great teaching and inspiration

• We will encourage and assist people to “offer Christ”

• Seldom have I seen such an excellent and blessed seminar

• Praise and prayer was Spirit uplifting

• The event was life changing

• The essentials of the missional and transforming congregation were clearly presented

• I will work to develop missional churches committed to evangelism.

• It encouraged international links

• We will foster church planting in fresh ways

ORDER OF THE FLAME

This Order is changing the face of the movement. The second Order of the FLAME Renewal

Conference, “Fanning the Flame,” was held at St. Simons Island, Georgia, March 18-23, 2007, with 100 persons in attendance. The Renewal Conference focused on the “Core Values of Leadership and

Ministry” along with Bible study and an emphasis on the empowering of the Holy Spirit. Young

pastors/leaders from all of the Methodist/Wesleyan Churches in North America are now part of the

Order of the FLAME (Faithful Leaders As Mission Evangelists). During the past 10 years, six hundred

young leaders along with one hundred and seventy-five spouses have participated in Order of the

FLAME Conferences in North America with persons from Canada, Bahamas, England, Ireland, Kenya

and Estonia. Also the Order of the FLAME includes 75 young leaders from the Methodist Movement in Nigeria and 120 persons from East Africa.

In November, 2007, the Order of the FLAME will be launched in Ireland. Young Leaders are being

raised up who are committed to “doing the work of an evangelist, carrying out their ministry fully.”

Connecting Congregations in Christ

This particular ministry was envisioned in December 1991 by World Methodist Evangelism and it

continues to provide the possibility of new congregations. The ministry, which began in

Czechoslovakia, has become a model for others for the development of new congregations. Since the beginning of Connecting Congregations, 138 new congregations have been started in 16 countries. We continue to invite, seek and Connect Congregations in Christ. These congregations share faith, hope, love, vision and prayer with one another in their joyous work of spreading the good news of Christ. By building strong relationships, each end of the connection is blessed and encouraged.

Developing Resources

From the very beginning, the development of evangelism Resources has been a key area of ministry for World Methodist Evangelism. During the first quinquennium “Pass It On” books were developed and distributed. Resources to support programs such as the New World Mission were developed. The World Evangelism Library was also conceived.

In 2004, World Methodist Evangelism launched WME Press for publishing World Evangelism

resources. The first publications were the world wide Bible study, That the World May Know Jesus

Christ, by Paulo T. Lockmann, and The Mystery and Meaning of Christian Conversion, by George

E. Morris. In 2006, the Cornerstone Celebration Congregational Handbook and Bible study,

Christ Jesus the Cornerstone, by J. Ellsworth Kalas were published.

JESUS CHRIST FOR TODAY by William Barclay is a new release by WME Press, June, 2007.

This book was the first Worldwide Bible study of World Evangelism, initially published in 1973. This

classic, written especially for World Evangelism by the late Bible scholar, William Barclay, is now

available to a new generation. It is significant that one of the first actions of the new World Evangelism Committee was to call for a Worldwide Vigil of Prayer and Bible Study.

WME Press, a sub-unit of World Methodist Evangelism, continues to market Faith-Sharing and other evangelism resources.

Encouraging Prayer

Since 2001, World Evangelism has encouraged the Methodist Movement to follow the “Wesleyan

Pattern of Prayer and Fasting.” During specific times churches encourage their people to engage in this “means of grace.” World Evangelism has provided churches with 100,000 bookmarks on prayer and fasting

The Regional Secretaries call for a greater emphasis on prayer in world evangelism. Especially, the

Regional Secretaries, officers and staff request that the World Evangelism Division call the World

Methodist Family to “Pray for Peace” on the first Sunday in Advent. (See “Pray for Peace”) This is an

urgent moment which calls us to pray together in the name of Christ Jesus, the Prince of Peace.

Special Events since Seoul:

• Preaching for FlagShip Congregations with focus on World Evangelism

• Speaking to District Superintendents and Bishops, Cabinets and Districts on “Developing Alive, Missionary Congregations”

• Preaching and participating in the General Conference of the Methodist Church in Cuba, March 2007

• Celebrating the 100th Anniversary Methodism in Estonia by preaching on the Island where the revival began in June, 1907

• Celebrating Pentecost in “Mission Festival” with Connecting Congregation (member of Order of the FLAME) tithing their building program to fund the building of a new Connecting Church

• Preaching and teaching in the historic Ocean Grove Campmeeting and Bayshore Campmeeting

• Preaching evangelistic message on Sunday morning at Lake Junaluska

• Participation in Global Consultation and service on Connectional Table for UMC

• Participation in World Methodist Council Oxford Institute, Evangelism and Mission work group
�	As defined in the WMC Handbook.





